

The Impact of Vehicle Automation on Carbon Emissions

Where Uncertainty Lies

By Myriam Alexander-Kearns, Miranda Peterson, and Alison Cassady

November 2016

WWW.AMERICANPROGRESS.ORG



The Impact of Vehicle Automation on Carbon Emissions

Where Uncertainty Lies

By Myriam Alexander-Kearns, Miranda Peterson, and Alison Cassady November 2016

Contents

- **1** Introduction and summary
- 4 What are autonomous vehicles?
- 6 Automakers and tech companies push forward with AV development
- 9 The Obama administration responds to AV development
- 11 Key research on environmental impacts of autonomous vehicles
- 20 Recommendations for additional research
- 23 Conclusion
- 25 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

When one thinks of autonomous vehicles, or AVs, it is difficult not to imagine the world of tomorrow. It is easy to visualize safely cruising down the highway while reading for pleasure or writing a work email—rather than watching the road. Vehicle automation promises to transform how people get to work, run errands, and generally travel through the nation's streets and highway systems. Children could commute to school alone, without relying on a parent. One can also imagine a sight-impaired person traveling alone to a doctor's appointment. In cities, someone could hail an autonomous vehicle with a ride-sharing app and ride with other passengers going a similar direction. The idea of driverless robot cars has captured the public's imagination as automakers and technology companies promote the potential leisure, safety, and environmental benefits of AVs.

Today, automakers are already adding features to new vehicle models that assist drivers, such as parking assistance, lane centering, and automatic braking. As these features become standard in cars, automakers have set their sights on creating autonomous vehicles that do not need drivers at all. Silicon Valley and ride- and car-sharing companies are investing in technology and betting on the transportation sector's shift toward autonomous vehicles.

In the midst of these advances in vehicle technology, the international community is working to address one of the greatest challenges of our time: climate change. The United States has committed to reducing its greenhouse gas emissions 26 percent to 28 percent below 2005 levels by 2025 and to achieving greater emissions reductions in the future.¹ To meet that goal, the United States will need to cut emissions from the transportation sector, which accounted for 26 percent of the country's greenhouse gas emissions in 2014. Of these transportation sector emissions, 61 percent came from light-duty vehicles, such as passenger cars.²

Autonomous vehicles—particularly those that are passenger cars—could significantly affect the country's ability to cut greenhouse gas emissions and move toward a carbon-free economy. Existing studies suggest that three main factors will determine whether putting more AVs on the road increases or decreases tailpipe carbon emissions: effect on the total vehicle-miles traveled in the United States; impacts on congestion; and AVs' fuel efficiency and fossil fuel consumption. As such, autonomous vehicles must be assessed not only for their safety but also for their effect on carbon emissions levels.

To that end, the Center for American Progress reviewed the existing literature on the environmental impacts of automation in the light-duty vehicle sector. We found that existing research does not draw clear and consistent conclusions about the impact of autonomous vehicles on the environment generally and climate specifically. In particular, the research reviewed shows that:

- Vehicle miles traveled, or VMT—the aggregate number of miles driven by vehicles in a given year—could increase because automation lowers the opportunity cost of driving. This could encourage people to take more car trips or accept longer commutes, since drivers would be able to multitask in vehicles rather than focusing on the road. Additionally, autonomous vehicle technology could allow groups of people currently unable to drive—such as the elderly, young, and people with disabilities—to travel alone in autonomous vehicles, putting more people on the road.
- VMT could decrease if autonomous vehicle technology is paired with rideand car-sharing services. A system of shared autonomous vehicles could discourage individual car ownership and use technology to plan efficient routes to transport people from point to point. At the same time, however, shared autonomous vehicles could increase overall VMT if they make frequent passengerless trips to pick up their next client. Specialized software programs could mitigate this effect by planning the most efficient routes.
- Automation could reduce congestion and make each mile traveled more efficient. Autonomous vehicles that communicate with each other and their surroundings may drive more smoothly, without needing to frequently brake and accelerate. Fully autonomous and connected vehicles could reduce the number of traffic accidents and, therefore, unnecessary idling on roads.
- Drivers may not realize the congestion benefits of automation for years, until a large share of vehicles on the road are equipped with autonomous technology. In the shorter term, VMT and congestion could worsen as autonomous vehicles join the fleet without displacing traditional vehicles.

Automakers and boosters of autonomous vehicle technology argue that autonomous vehicles have the potential to transform the U.S. transportation sector and make it more efficient. To manage this transformation, however, policymakers need more definitive research on how deployment of autonomous vehicles could affect the environment in the short- and long-term.

In 2016, emissions from the transportation sector surpassed those from power plants.³ The private sector and policymakers should conduct deeper research into the emissions impact of autonomous vehicles before committing the United States to a transportation path that could lock the country into more VMT and higher levels of carbon pollution. CAP recommends several potential avenues for additional research, including the effects of automation on travel patterns and VMT; alternative fueling; driver behavior and value of driving time; traffic data collection and sharing; and the role of electric drivetrains in autonomous vehicles.

While many effects of autonomous vehicle deployment remain to be seen, researchers do know for certain that emissions can be minimized by electrifying light-duty cars. As autonomous vehicles become more common on the nation's roads, the logical way to guarantee a positive environmental impact is to combine autonomous technology with electrification.

What are autonomous vehicles?

As established by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, or NHSTA, there are five levels of automation starting at level 0, or no automation.⁴ (see Table 1) Level 0 vehicles may have passive sensors that detect external objects and provide warnings to drivers but nothing more.⁵ Level 1, or function-specific automation, assists drivers in controlling specific vehicle functions, such as adaptive cruise control, electronic stability control, lane centering, and automatic braking.⁶ Level 2, also known as combined-function automation, automates two or more individual vehicle control functions to work together in place of driver specific commands.⁷ Examples of level 2 automation include adaptive cruise control functioning simultaneously with lane centering.⁸ Level 3, or limited self-driving automation, allows the driver to be relieved of driving the car while remaining ready to retake control.⁹ At the top of the spectrum is level 4, full self-driving automation, which allows the car to function completely without a driver. While levels 1 through 3 all require some level of human driver participation and control, level 4 represents the only true driverless car and may or may not have basics such as steering wheels.¹⁰

SAE International, formerly the Society of Automotive Engineers, has established a similar framework for levels of automation, with one main difference: the SAE system separates NHSTA's level 4 into two levels—level 4 and level 5. A level 4 vehicle can drive completely on its own under some driving conditions, such as within a specific geographic area. A level 5 vehicle can drive on its own in any driving conditions.¹¹

In the 1980s, the BMW Group released its first model with electronic stability control, or ESC. ESC uses sensors and an automatic braking system to bring the car back in line when stability wavers. While it appears under other names, such as interactive vehicle dynamics in Ford Motor Co. vehicles, many manufacturers have been employing this level 1 technology in vehicles since the 1990s. It is now standard on most recent models.¹²

TABLE 1 Automated vehicles on American roads today and in the future

Examples of automated vehicle standards set by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration

Level	Name	Example of automation
Level 0	No automation	Manual control of all functions
Level 1	Function-specific automation	Pre-charged automatic braking
Level 2	Combined-function automation	Blind spot monitor and intuitive parking assist
Level 3	Limited self-driving automation	Pilot driving system feature with human present
Level 4	Full self-driving automation	Vehicle can drive everywhere without human at wheel

Sources: National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Preliminary Statement of Policy Concerning Automated Vehicles" (2013), available at http://www.autoalliance.org/index.cfm?objectid=CC9678B0-A415-11E5-997E000C296BA163; Will Oremus, "Is Autopilot a Bad Idea?" Slate, July 6, 2016, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/technology/future_tense/2016/07/is_tesla_s_style_of_ autopilot_a_bad_idea_volvo_google_and_others_think_so.html; Audi USA, "Audi sees human control as important element in self-driving systems," Press release, July 18, 2016, available at https://www.audiusa.com/newsroom/blog/company-articles/2016/07/ audi-takes-incremental-approach-to-introducing-piloted-driving.

Vehicles with automation technology in levels 1 through 4 use sensors to receive information from their environment that helps the vehicle safely carry out tasks. Additionally, some vehicles have the ability to communicate with their surroundings, known as vehicle-to-infrastructure, or V2I; vehicle-to-vehicle, or V2V; and even vehicle-to-pedestrian, or V2P, technology. Collectively, these three categories are known as vehicle-to-everything, or V2X, technology, or generally as vehicle connectivity.

Vehicle connectivity technology allows a vehicle to perform driving functions while staying aware of lane divisions, medians, and pedestrians and bicyclists. It also communicates information to the vehicle and other vehicles on the road about red lights, traffic jams, and unexpected impediments such as ice, approaching bad weather, animals, or even a child running into the street. Examples of vehicle connectivity technology available today include General Motors Co.'s OnStar system and Ford's Sync system. Elon Musk, founder of Tesla, predicts that at its most advanced, vehicle connectivity will allow a level 4 driverless car to navigate to pick up a rider who summons it from the other side of the country.¹³

Automakers and tech companies push forward with AV development

Automation and vehicle connectivity technology represent the largest transportation sector disruption in decades. To that end, automakers are racing to create vehicles with the advanced automation and connectivity technology needed to stake a claim in the emerging driverless car market.

Automaker investment in autonomous vehicles

Automakers are investing billions of dollars in the development and deployment of automated vehicle technologies. Most companies are already including automated features in new models. For example, Honda Motor Co. has included its Sensing suite of level 2 automated features in even its most affordable cars, such as the Civic.¹⁴ Similarly, the Volvo Group introduced its own level 2 package of features called Pilot Assist with the release of its 2017 models.¹⁵ Nissan introduced its level 2 ProPilot system in models in 2016 and plans to introduce a collection of 10 models with near-full autonomy, or level 3, by 2020.¹⁶

Several car companies are moving quickly toward full automation. As shown in Table 2, numerous automakers have announced plans to introduce level 4 AVs within the next 15 years. By 2025, Ford plans to make AVs available for personal ownership.¹⁷ BMW plans to have a full level 4 AV on the road in the next five years.¹⁸

Partnerships with ride-sharing companies

Ride-sharing companies Uber and Lyft are teaming up with automakers to build fleets of driverless cars, which they see as becoming ubiquitous in cities.¹⁹ By deploying self-driving cars, ride-sharing companies can become more efficient and profitable. AVs allow ride-sharing companies the opportunity to mechanize their service and eliminate the need to pay human drivers—an issue that labor organizations have already noticed.²⁰

General Motors has established a \$500 million partnership with Lyft, and Volvo is partnering with Uber to design a level 4 AV by the end of 2021.²¹ Ford has committed to building a fleet of level 4 AVs by 2021 for an as-yet-to-be-named ride-sharing company. In September 2016, Uber launched a small pilot fleet of nearly self-driving Ford Fusions for its ride-sharing service in Pittsburgh.²² Uber plans to expand its pilot fleet to 30 vehicles by the end of 2016 and triple the test fleet in 2017.²³

TABLE 2 Expected level 4 autonomous vehicle market rollouts

Automakers are racing to bring autonomous vehicles to the roads

Company	Anticipated release date
Tesla	2018
Honda	2020
Nissan	2020
Toyota Motor Corp.	2020
Volvo	2020
BMW	2021
General Motors Co.	2025
Ford Motor Co.	2025
Audi	Late 2020s
Daimler AG	2020 to 2030
Kia Motors	2030

Note: Tesla's 2018 rollout date may be for a prototype, which would not be available to consumers.

Sources: Driverless car market watch, "Forecasts," available at http://www.driverless-future.com/?page_id=384 (last accessed October 2016); Nick Jaynes, "Here's the timeline for driverless cars and the tech that will drive them," Mashable, August 26, 2016, available at http://mashable. com/2016/08/26/autonomous-car-timeline-and-tech#eLqSQ2ji0sqB; Keith Naughton, "Ford to Sell Driverless Cars to Public by 2025, CEO Says," Bloomberg, September 12, 2016, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-09-12/ford-to-sell-driverless-cars-to-consumers-around-2025-ceo-says; Mike Ramsey, "Nissan Speeds Ahead of Rivals with Plans for Driverless Car," The Wall Street Journal, October 29, 2015, available at http://www.sj.com/articles/nissan-speeds-ahead-of-rivals-with-plans-for-autonomous-car-1446121737; Alexandria Sage, "Honda shows off self-driving cars at new Calif testing facility," Reuters, June 2, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-hondaself-driving-idUSKCNOVO095; Yoko Kubota, "Behind Toyota's Late Shift Into Self-Driving Cars," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2016, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-toyota's Late Shift Into Self-Driving Cars," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2016, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-toyota's Late Shift Into Self-Driving Cars," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2016, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-toyota's Late Shift Into Self-Driving Cars," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2016, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-toyota's Late Shift Into Self-Driving Cars," The Wall Street Journal, January 12, 2016, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-toyotas-late-shift-into-self-driving-cars-1452649436; Keith Naughton, "Can Detroit Beat Google to the Self-Driving Car?" Bloomberg, October 29, 2015, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/features/2015-gm-super-cruise-driverles-car/; Lauren Abdel-Razzaq, "Self-driving car technology moves to forefront at NAIAS,"The Detroit News,

Technology companies' investment in autonomous vehicles

The competition to put the first driverless cars on the road is not just among traditional automakers. Tech giants such as Google and Apple are also getting involved. Given that AVs will rely so heavily on technology—and also provide passengers with added work or leisure time—it is no surprise that tech companies would see AVs as an open market for their products. Apple has released very little information to the public about its Project Titan, but media reports have suggested that Apple plans to release a level 4 electric vehicle that fully integrates with the Apple operating system and range of products in the next decade.²⁴ Google has been more public in the marketing of its various AV pilots, including a new vehicle prototype and modified vehicle that have completed more than 2 million miles of test-driving on public roads in four states.²⁵

Additionally, automakers are teaming up with technology companies to speed their transitions to automation. Lexus has collaborated with Google to use its automation system in Lexus SUVs, including a Lexus RX 450h AV pilot.²⁶ In 2015, Audi AG partnered with Delphi, a Google competitor, to pilot an Audi SQ5 modified with a Delphi Drive automation system.²⁷ Google is also working to provide the technology and mapping infrastructure for widespread ride-share use, which it believes will ramp up after 2020.²⁸

Automakers are investing heavily in order to catch up on developing proprietary technology.²⁹ In 2015, for example, Toyota Motor Corp. announced a \$1 billion commitment over a period of 5 years for developing artificial intelligence and robotics for use in its vehicles.³⁰

The Obama administration responds to AV development

In 2016, federal regulators worked to catch up with the rapid pace of technological development. With an entirely new kind of automobile soon to appear on roads, autonomous vehicle deployment presents a high level of both risk and reward for public safety. Without proper regulation, potentially faulty AV technology could present a major public safety hazard on roadways and to pedestrians. Carmakers and technology companies also promise that vehicle connectivity and AV technology would improve public safety. On average, almost 33,000 Americans die in motor vehicle accidents each year.³¹ According to U.S. Department of Transportation, or DOT, research, vehicle connectivity could help car crash rates drop up to 80 percent, presenting policymakers with a major opportunity to make driving safer.³²

The potential risks and rewards of AV technology have attracted high-level attention in Washington. At the North American International Auto Show in Detroit in January 2016, Secretary of Transportation Anthony Foxx described a "bold proposal" to "do everything we can to advance safe, smart and sustainable transportation innovations like vehicle automation."³³ Secretary Foxx also announced a proposed \$4 billion investment over a period of 10 years to help pave the way for AV development, although Congress has not approved a final budget allocating these funds.³⁴

The DOT also created the Smart City Challenge, a \$50 million competition in which medium-sized cities, such as Pittsburgh and Denver, submitted plans to design innovative transportation systems for their cities. The DOT asked applicants to consider how automation technology, vehicle connectivity technology, and big data could "reduce congestion, keep travelers safe, protect the environment, respond to climate change, connect underserved communities, and support economic vitality."³⁵

In June 2016, the DOT announced Columbus, Ohio, as the winner over four other finalists.³⁶ The city will receive \$40 million from the DOT, on top of \$100 million in other funding, to create corridors specifically for AVs and to equip buses, taxis, and other cars with vehicle-to-vehicle communication.

Electrification is also a large part of Columbus' efforts to expand personal mobility for its residents: The city plans to convert its city vehicle fleet to electric vehicles, or EVs, and use electric shuttles to link bus services.³⁷

In September 2016, the DOT and NHTSA released the Federal Automated Vehicles Policy, which lays out a path for the introduction and deployment of what the DOT calls "highly automated vehicles," or HAVs.³⁸ Specifically addressing level 3 and 4 vehicles, the Federal Automated Vehicles Policy offers guidance on vehicle performance and safety testing and provides a framework for consistent state policies. It also discusses NHTSA's authority to offer additional safety guidance and identifies new tools and regulatory structures that automakers and tech companies can use to put HAVs on the road.³⁹ In addition, the department expects to release a proposed rule by the end of 2016 requiring carmakers to include vehicle connectivity technology in all new light-duty vehicles over a number of years.⁴⁰ Basic vehicle-to-vehicle connectivity will help vehicles with all levels of automation communicate with one another to reduce the number of crashes and traffic jams.

In October 2016, the DOT announced plans to create an Advisory Committee on Automation in Transportation to support the department's efforts in framing federal policy in this area.⁴¹ Specifically, the new committee will "assess the Department's current research, policy and regulatory support to advance the safe and effective use of autonomous vehicles" and present recommendations to the secretary of transportation.⁴²

Regulators from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA, have started studying the potential effects of AV technology on greenhouse gas emissions. In the past year, agency officials have met with auto industry representatives, academics, and environmental groups to collect information on this topic. Christopher Grundler, head of the EPA's Office of Transportation and Air Quality, said that the agency has "learned enough to know the future of [connected and autonomous vehicles] could be utopia or dystopia for the environment."⁴³

Key research on environmental impacts of autonomous vehicles

The United States has committed to significant carbon emissions reductions in order to avert the worst impacts of climate change. In light of these commitments, it is critical to examine the development of automation technology and self-driving vehicles through the lens of climate change. On its own, autonomous vehicle technology will not affect carbon emissions from light-duty vehicles; however, the application of the technology will herald changes in how Americans, particularly in urban areas, travel from one place to another. A transformational change in the transportation system could have significant implications for the climate.

Whether AVs mitigate or worsen carbon pollution from light-duty vehicles in the transportation sector will depend on three key factors: their effect on the total vehicle-miles traveled in the United States; their impacts on congestion; and their fuel efficiency and fossil fuel consumption.

Research on these factors, however, has so far been limited and inconclusive. A 2014 study by the National Renewable Energy Laboratory particularly highlights examples of the uncertainties in existing research. The study found both potential positive and negative energy outcomes of increased AV use across all automation technology levels. Among the positive impacts are enabling electrification of vehicles and making vehicles more lightweight. However, these impacts are balanced by increased travel demand and increased travel among underserved communities such as the disabled and elderly. The study concludes that significant uncertainties regarding energy impacts remain and warrant continued research, including using data collection from demonstration programs.⁴⁴

In the sections that follow, the authors highlight significant studies that have examined these and other factors and identify areas of future research to fill in the gaps. The studies that this report focuses on examine how automation will affect light-duty vehicles; it does not cover research on heavy-duty vehicles, freight, aviation, and trucks. A transformational change in the transportation system could have significant implications for the climate.

Vehicle-miles traveled

Vehicle-miles traveled is a common measure of the aggregate number of miles driven by vehicles in a given year. An increase in VMT generally leads to an increase in tailpipe emissions unless otherwise offset by improvements in vehicle efficiency and pollution control. Consequently, whether automation leads to greater travel demand or reduces VMT will help determine the climate impact of AV deployment. So far, researchers have drawn contradictory or uncertain conclusions about the aggregate effects of automation on VMT.

The RAND Corporation conducted a literature review of existing studies and concluded, "AVs appear likely to reduce many of the costs typically associated with automotive travel, which [is] likely to stimulate growth in VMT."⁴⁵ Essentially, automation could reduce the opportunity cost of driving—or the potential loss a driver might experience by choosing to drive over other activities, given limited time in a day. In an AV, an individual can engage in other activities—such as checking email or reading—while the car maneuvers itself and therefore does not have to give up that time. As a result, people may choose to live farther away from their workplaces or take vehicle trips they otherwise would have avoided due to the opportunity cost.⁴⁶

In addition, automation could put entirely new classes of drivers on the road. In 2013, the Eno Center for Transportation examined the impacts of deploying fully autonomous vehicles and vehicles equipped with vehicle-to-everything technology. One important gap in this research is the quantification of impacts. In its analysis, Eno did not attempt to quantify or assign monetary value to the predicted impacts. The magnitude of the effects on the environment would depend on how much additional VMT is induced. Eno concluded that travel demand could increase with automation, as AVs could facilitate personal mobility for those who cannot drive on their own—the elderly, the young, and people with disabilities.⁴⁷ Sarah Hunter, the policy director for X, the technology innovation component of Google, has acknowledged this challenge: "What we're going to have is people who are locked at home able to get around for the first time. That's a great outcome from an equity perspective. From a number-of-cars-on-the-road perspective, not so great."⁴⁸

Some experts see ride-sharing—when at least two passengers ride together in a vehicle—and car-sharing—when drivers pay a fee to use a car for a set time—as a potential antidote to rising VMT from automation. Essentially, the number of eligible drivers may increase, but the way Americans transport themselves will change as well. Individual car ownership will likely give way to on-demand ride-sharing and car-sharing powered by AV technology.⁴⁹

Automation could put entirely new classes of drivers on the road. The Massachusetts Institute of Technology's Senseable City Laboratory has conducted research on AVs in urban settings. They concluded that fully autonomous vehicles incorporated into ride- and car-sharing programs—known as shared autonomous vehicles—could reduce the number of vehicles on the road 80 percent while still getting every passenger to where they need to be, when they need to be there.⁵⁰ The Eno Center for Transportation further suggested that shared AVs would not have to drive around looking for parking, as city drivers of conventional vehicles often do, thereby cutting VMT.⁵¹

The University of Texas at Austin partnered with the University of Utah to study the potential benefits of shared autonomous vehicles, even at low levels of market penetration. The researchers simulated a fleet of shared autonomous vehicles operating in Austin, Texas, that combined on-demand services such as UberPool with full automation. They also created algorithms to ensure efficient pickups and drop-offs. Under these circumstances, one shared autonomous vehicle replaced 9.3 regular vehicles, assuming that one person drove each regular vehicle alone and made three trips each day.⁵²

It remains unclear whether transitioning to a shared autonomous light-vehicle transportation system would fully offset any increase in VMT from adding new drivers and demand. While the number of vehicles on the road could decline, overall distance traveled by the autonomous vehicles on the road could increase. The UT Austin and University of Utah analysis above found that as shared AVs "move in order to better serve current unserved and future anticipated demand," VMT can increase.⁵³ Initial modeling in a small market share shows dramatic increases in VMT. The researchers' simulation produced an 8 percent increase in VMT when shared AVs represented just 1.3 percent of car trips.⁵⁴

With a small number of shared AVs on the road, each would have to drive a certain distance to reach its next customer, and many of these trips would be "deadheading," or making a trip without a passenger.⁵⁵ With greater market penetration, and in a denser urban setting, shared AVs would have to drive fewer miles to reach their next customers, as there would likely be more cars close by to each customer. Research by David Levinson predicts an initial VMT increase from deadheading, although he suggests that a shared AV system and logistical planning can minimize the passengerless miles.⁵⁶ As Levinson discusses, the portion of AVs that will be privately owned versus shared is uncertain and will affect overall travel demand.⁵⁷ Some experts see ride-sharing and car-sharing as a potential antidote to rising VMT from automation. Google's testing of its AV prototype demonstrates the potential endurance of a car with no driver that is constantly on the road. In January 2016, Google reported that each of its self-driving test vehicles was driving, on average, 10,000 autonomous miles to 15,000 autonomous miles per week on public streets. Since 2009, the cars had cumulatively driven nearly 1 million miles in manual mode and more than 1.4 million miles in autonomous mode.⁵⁸ In contrast, as of July 2016, the average U.S. driver drives 13,476 miles annually.⁵⁹

Congestion

Related to the issue of travel demand and VMT is traffic congestion. A car driving through heavy traffic uses more fuel and emits more pollutants than a car moving smoothly through an uncongested area over the same distance. Congestion, therefore, is more than a quality-of-life issue for drivers; it is an environmental and climate issue as well.

Researchers have identified two primary ways that AV technology could help reduce congestion—and therefore vehicle emissions—in cities and on high-ways: by making driving patterns more efficient and by averting crashes that cause severe traffic jams. Uncertainty remains, however. The potential benefits depend in part on the level of fleetwide automation achieved and whether the vehicles are able to communicate with each other and their surrounding infrastructure.⁶⁰ Moreover, AVs could cause congestion to increase in the short term before easing in the long term.

As described above, RAND concluded that AVs might lead to more vehicles on the road in some areas as the opportunity cost of driving falls. This could increase congestion. RAND also found, however, that AV technology could help to avoid inefficient driving conditions, such as abrupt stops and starts common in heavy traffic. Even at higher speeds on highways, dramatic braking and other human reactions can cause congestion. Without these reactions, cars could travel close together safely. In essence, more cars could get through the same limited number of lanes more easily with automation technology, reducing congestion and streamlining the overall driving process.⁶¹ RAND also found that automation—especially at levels 3 and 4—could reduce the number of automobile accidents and, therefore, the traffic backups that often accompany them.⁶² As with other factors, these potential benefits depend on what portion of cars on the road are AVs. AV technology could help reduce congestion by making driving patterns more efficient and averting crashes that cause severe traffic jams. Volvo researchers conducting a study in Sweden also found that automation could allow cars to travel more closely to each other at high speeds without compromising safety, thereby reducing congestion. The company's analysis predicts that even at higher speeds, braking can occur simultaneously thanks to enhanced vehicle-to-vehicle communication, if employed in fully autonomous vehicles or vehicles with high levels of automation and a human driver.⁶³

For the past few years, Oak Ridge National Laboratory has also been looking into the effects of automation on congestion—and the potential positive impact on reducing emissions. As of 2014, researchers at Oak Ridge were developing algorithms for communication among autonomous vehicles. Implementing these algorithms, according to Andreas Malikopoulos of the laboratory's Urban Dynamics Institute, would eliminate traffic jams by allowing the cars to talk to each other. In an interview with *Scientific American* about his research, Malikopoulos explained, "Based on this instruction, you will never get in a traffic jam. ... If all vehicles are coordinated, they will never have to come to a full stop or a red light."⁶⁴

Some stakeholders warn that the congestion benefits of AVs are unlikely to occur in the short term. The Eno Center notes that many congestion benefits "may not be realized until high AV shares are present."⁶⁵ Similarly, Here, a mapping company owned by leading automakers, found that while ultimately, automation could alleviate congestion, it would not happen for decades, and congestion would increase in the near term before declining. In the next five years, some areas might experience less congestion as AVs trickle onto the roads, but then congestion would actually increase as more AVs mix in heavily with traditional vehicles. It is not until AVs saturate the market—likely 20 years to 50 years from now—that congestion would ease significantly.⁶⁶ warn that the congestion benefits of AVs are unlikely to occur in the short term.

Some stakeholders

Fuel consumption

Researchers from the Eno Center for Transportation have found that AV technology could reduce fuel consumption in the transportation sector by smoothing out driving patterns and minimizing braking.⁶⁷ This research remains speculative, as the fuel consumption benefits rely largely on the market penetration of AVs and a number of other factors. Until a large percentage of the vehicles on the road are autonomous, U.S. drivers may not realize these potential fuel savings. According to the Eno Center's 2013 analysis, AV technologies—such as adaptive cruise control, combined with V2V communications—could smooth traffic flows and minimize braking on highways, potentially increasing fuel economy 23 percent to 39 percent, depending on assumptions about the implementation of traffic-smoothing algorithms.⁶⁸ The Eno Center also found that even if VMT increases, emissions per mile could decline if AVs can communicate with the infrastructure and drive in a smoother manner. The authors cite another study finding that with a 20 percent reduction in accelerations and decelerations, cars would consume 5 percent less fuel.⁶⁹

Zia Wadud, Don MacKenzie, and Paul Leiby have summarized existing research studies on efficient driving and fuel consumption. One study concluded that if a gasoline-powered engine was operating at its most efficient point, helped by ecodriving programming that minimizes braking, an AV could reduce fuel consumption 35 percent to 50 percent in heavily congested driving conditions, although such congestion is only occasionally found in the real world.⁷⁰ Urban driving with lots of stop-and-go traffic could see the largest increases in fuel economy, but these results will depend on the algorithms engineered into drive systems.⁷¹ The authors caution, however, that other studies raise concerns about a "take-back effect," where ecodriving—characterized by slower speeds and gentler accelerations—could increase congestion and therefore offset potential fuel consumption benefits. They concede that it is "possible that eco-driving practices will deliver little system-wide benefit."⁷²

Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby also looked at studies on highway platooning, in which vehicles follow each other closely on the highway, thereby decreasing the air resistance for cars following the leader. They estimated that universal adoption of platooning for light-duty vehicles—an ambitious assumption—could reduce the energy intensity of vehicles 3 percent to 25 percent. If all heavy-duty trucks platooned, a feature that automated technology could facilitate, their energy intensity would drop 10 percent to 25 percent.⁷³ It is unclear whether universal adoption of platooning is practical in real-world conditions, and these predictions are based on extrapolation of existing observations. Factors such as the saturation of AVs on the road and the ratio of heavy-duty trucks to light-duty vehicles could influence the impacts on fuel economy.

Researchers from Volvo published their own analysis of the effects of automated features such as platooning and adaptive cruise control, which automatically adjusts the distance between cars when driving. The authors cite a study by the European Field Operational Test, known as euroFOT, a project gathering data about intelligent transportation, which found that if every vehicle in the European Union Until a large percentage of the vehicles on the road are autonomous, U.S. drivers may not realize these potential fuel savings. used adaptive cruise control, it would save nearly 700 million liters of fuel each year and prevent 1.7 million tons of carbon dioxide emissions.⁷⁴ The same authors cite another study performed by Volvo itself that found that using vehicle-to-vehicle communication to platoon vehicles resulted in a 10 percent improvement in fuel economy.⁷⁵ Similarly, a 2014 study by the Intelligent Transportation Society of America predicts a 2 percent to 4 percent annual decrease in oil consumption as level 2 and 3 "intelligent transportation systems"—such as adaptive cruise control and wireless communication—spread through the automobile market.⁷⁶

Despite these potential fuel reduction benefits, Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby warn that automation technology could increase the energy intensity of vehicles on the road if it encourages driving at higher speeds on the highway. Policymakers may decide to lift highway speed limits if they no longer have to factor in the human element to determine a safe speed. Highway travel accounts for 33 percent to 55 percent of all road travel; consequently, faster highway speeds could increase energy intensity 7 percent to 22 percent for all light-duty vehicles.⁷⁷

Notably, concerns about fuel consumption are moot if autonomous vehicles on the road are electric vehicles. Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby suggest that automation technology could encourage the deployment of electric vehicles by eliminating an important barrier to electric vehicle adoption—the anxiety about widespread availability of refueling infrastructure. Fully autonomous vehicles could travel to fueling stations to fuel up on their own.⁷⁸

The UT Austin study offers a different perspective on fuel consumption and related emissions. Shared AVs in a connected system would be in near-constant motion, picking up and dropping off multiple passengers throughout the day, so the engine would stay warm. Each shared AV would require fewer cold starts, or times when the engine starts after remaining idle for an hour or more. Emissions are higher when the engine is cold than when the catalytic converter has warmed up, so keeping the engine warm would reduce emissions.⁷⁹

Some automakers have argued that even low-level AV technology achieves some of these fuel economy and emissions benefits. As a result, these automakers have requested that the Environmental Protection Agency and Department of Transportation offer them credits against fuel economy and greenhouse gas tailpipe standards, potentially allowing more tailpipe pollution. See the text box for a discussion of these claims and why the agencies have not offered credits for AV technologies to date. Concerns about fuel consumption are moot if autonomous vehicles on the road are electric vehicles. In 2012, the EPA and NHTSA finalized harmonized greenhouse gas and fuel economy standards for model year 2017 through 2025 passenger vehicles. These standards, which apply to passenger cars, light-duty trucks, and medium-duty passenger vehicles, promised to deliver a fleetwide tailpipe emissions standard of 163 grams of carbon dioxide per mile in model year 2025, the equivalent of 54.5 miles per gallon if achieved through fuel economy improvements.⁸⁰

In the comment period for this rulemaking, automakers asked the EPA for credits against the tailpipe standard for their installation of crash avoidance and vehicle connectivity technologies. Companies and the Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers commented on the EPA's proposed emissions and fuel economy standards for 2017 through 2025 models in 2012 during the open comment period.⁸¹ The Alliance noted that some eco-driving technologies can "streamline traffic flow, reduce congestion and reduce emissions" and suggested working with the agency in the future to create off-cycle credits for these technologies.⁸² One company argued that it should receive credit for certain types of crash avoidance technology because it had been in the market for long enough to demonstrate that it had a statistically significant impact on crash reductions.⁸³

In the final rule, the EPA denied the automakers' requests for these so-called off-cycle credits, specifically noting that they were prohibiting off-cycle credits for crash avoidance technologies "under any circumstances."⁸⁴ The EPA acknowledged that congestion mitigation helps to conserve fuel and curb carbon dioxide emissions for the entire on-road fleet. The agency expressed significant doubts, however, over "whether there is a calculable relationship between congestion mitigation and fuel/CO2 savings directly attributable to individual vehicles produced by a manufacturer, or even to a manufacturer's fleet of vehicles."⁸⁵ In this response, the EPA is noting that it would be impossible to determine how much credit to offer a specific vehicle when the congestion mitigation benefit, if any, is dispersed across all vehicles on the road. The EPA explained in detail why automakers installing certain crash avoidance technologies should not receive greenhouse gas credits:

[F]or a technology to be "counted" under the credit provisions, it must make direct improvements to the performance of the specific vehicle to which it is applied. ... The agencies believe that there is a very significant distinction between technologies providing direct and reliably quantifiable improvements to fuel economy and GHG emission reductions, and technologies which provide those improvements by indirect means, where the improvement is not reliably quantifiable, and may be speculative (or in many instances, non-existent), or may provide benefit to other vehicles on the road more than for themselves.⁸⁶

The automakers have continued to advocate for credits for advanced vehicle technologies. In 2015, the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Energy and Commerce considered draft legislation to require the EPA and NHSTA to offer emissions credits for certain advanced vehicle technologies. Mitch Bainwol of the Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers, testifying in support of the legislation, argued that cars equipped with crash avoidance mechanisms such as automatic braking, lane departure alerts, and adaptive cruise control—as well as vehicle-to-vehicle communication technologies—should receive credits because they help reduce congestion and emissions from idling traffic.⁸⁷ In its 2016 public comments to the EPA and NHTSA on the "Draft Technical Assessment Report" for the midterm review of the emissions and fuel economy standards, the Alliance reaffirmed its belief that these credits should be awarded.⁸⁸

Right type and sizing

Automation technology could allow automakers to build lighter and more fuelefficient cars. If the safety benefits of fully autonomous vehicles become a reality, automakers could remove some protective bulk from personal vehicles. This anticipated safety benefit, however, likely is dependent on widespread penetration of AVs into the vehicle market. In their research, Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby found that the full benefits of right-sizing—or matching vehicle size to the number of passengers—could be best achieved through the sharing of AVs, where smaller groups or individuals can secure a ride in a smaller, more fuel-efficient car instead of riding alone in a larger, partially empty car. However, achieving these benefits assume that passenger travel is the only reason a person would use a car, ignoring the other reasons for car ownership, many of which increase vehicle weight, such as transporting cargo or carrying bicycles or skis.⁸⁹ On the other hand, the authors suggest that if high levels of automation—levels 3 and 4—allow people to be more productive in car travel, they might spend more time in the cars where they can work and relax. If consumers desire additional features in their cars for comfort, these additional features could add some weight, resulting in increased fuel consumption.⁹⁰

The Austin study found that right-sized fleet purchase decisions for vehicles in shared AV fleets could reduce fuel use and emissions, as many vehicles used for car-sharing would be smaller, compact passenger vehicles.⁹¹ However, the overall effect is uncertain, as smaller vehicles could limit the number of passengers in each car and increase the number of cars on the road.

The need for electrification

If the primary method of mobility is moving toward AV fleets—shared or personally owned—the best way to minimize emissions from the transportation sector is to combine vehicle automation with electrification. To achieve the nation's climate goals, the United States cannot remain dependent on gasoline-powered vehicles. A recent report by Climate Action Tracker concludes that zero-emission vehicles must take over the global market by 2035, coupled with reducing emissions from the power sector, in order to limit global warming to 1.5 degrees Celsius—the internationally agreed-upon target set at the end of 2015 with the Paris climate agreement.⁹² If 50 percent of cars on the road globally are electric by 2050 and fuel economy standards are doubled by 2030—again, in parallel with power sector emissions reductions—then it might be possible for global warming to be limited to 2 degrees Celsius, which is the upper—and less desirable—target of the Paris agreement.⁹³

Recommendations for additional research

While researchers are beginning to examine the potential environmental impacts of autonomous vehicle deployment, more research is needed to fully understand how automation of the light-duty vehicle sector will affect carbon emissions and the climate. The Center for American Progress offers the following recommendations for additional research on vehicle-miles traveled, travel patterns, and gasoline use in AVs.

Impact of gradual adoption on emissions

Studies of environmental benefits often assume that every car is fully automated and shared and do not take into account a transition period in which humans still drive some of the vehicles on the road. A transportation system that is fully automated and dominated by car- and ride-sharing services is unlikely to occur for decades. Until that time, the number of vehicles and drivers on the road may increase along with emissions at precisely the time that the United States needs to be bending the emissions curve downward. More research is needed to study the impacts of incremental introduction of AVs to the country's roadways; how gradual adoption of this technology might affect carbon emissions levels from the transportation sector; and how this relates to the country's need to significantly cut emissions in the short term.

Systems-based research

More research is needed to understand how AVs will fit within the whole transportation and infrastructure system. In particular, researchers should examine the relative benefits and costs of investment in AVs compared with similar investment in public transit—another option for reducing vehicles on the road and cutting emissions from the transportation sector. Automakers and tech companies are driving the transition to a transportation system reliant on autonomous vehicles, but it is unclear whether that is the most efficient choice from an emissions-reduction perspective. Policymakers need a better understanding of how AVs and public transportation can work together to cut carbon pollution from light-duty vehicles and how policymakers should direct transportation investment in order to achieve the maximum environmental benefit.

Travel patterns and driver behavior

One major area of uncertainty is the total effect of AVs on VMT. The existing research shows conflicting conclusions about whether AV deployment will reduce or induce travel demand. The challenge lies in the number of assumptions that factor into whether AVs will be a net positive or detriment to the climate: whether AVs will add new classes of drivers to the road, remove cars from the road through car-sharing, encourage people to commute from farther distances, or make vehicle-based transportation more efficient. Researchers need to compile more information about how automation would affect the social cost of driving if the driver can do other things, such as work, while traveling and how that would change driver behavior and choices. Overall, researchers do not appear to have the analytical tools needed to model this complex array of assumptions and identify the range of potential outcomes.

Experts should invest in new modeling capabilities to predict how these factors would interact; this would give policymakers a window into how to avoid potential pitfalls during the transition to an automated transportation system.

Electrification of AVs

Electrifying the autonomous vehicle fleet would alleviate concerns about new emissions from the transportation sector, assuming that the electricity sector continues to decarbonize. Policymakers and stakeholders would benefit from a deeper understanding of how the electrification of the transportation system which must happen to achieve the nation's climate pollution reduction goals—can proceed in tandem with the automation of vehicles.

Electrification and automation of the transportation sector could require significant investment in infrastructure to support the new technologies. Further research should uncover what this infrastructure buildout would entail and how policymakers can ensure that it proceeds systematically and efficiently. Technological questions remain as well. For example, additional research may be necessary to examine how combining automation with electrification could affect vehicle performance, including battery life and driving range of EVs.

Additional consumer research should shed light on how automation supports electrification and vice versa. Researchers, for example, could build on existing studies suggesting that consumers may be more accepting of electric vehicles if they are autonomous—and therefore able to fuel themselves. This could give policymakers new insight into how to design better incentives to expedite the electrification of the transportation sector.

Data collection and sharing

The National Association of City Transportation Officials, or NACTO, has recommended some areas of analysis needed to improve the quality, quantity, and sharing of traffic data. They suggest directing federal and state funds to research on city operations of shared autonomous electric vehicles, as city streets require algorithms to address the most complex problems inhibiting smooth driving. Research in this arena should focus on what city infrastructure is needed to facilitate driving with traits that would enhance car-sharing, as well as efficient driving to reduce emissions.⁹⁴

NACTO also recommends implementing a modeling exercise similar to a study performed in Lisbon, Portugal, by the International Transport Forum in 2015. The Lisbon model predicts various ways that shifts in transportation costs will influence patterns in travel. A similar modeling exercise would be very beneficial for studying the impacts of different advanced vehicle technologies in North America, which would allow policymakers to tailor policy promoting zerocarbon vehicle technology accordingly.⁹⁵ This type of modeling could also help researchers compare the effects of automation on travel patterns with the effects of expanded public transit.

Conclusion

Automakers, tech giants, and ride-sharing companies are spearheading a significant transition in the transportation sector. Companies across the spectrum are developing cars and supporting technology that will eventually allow cars to drive themselves. As this technology advances, it is critical that researchers and policymakers carefully examine the effects of these autonomous vehicles not only on safety and personal mobility but on the environment as well—particularly as they relate to the fight against climate change. While some research exists on how AVs will affect driving patterns, congestion, and accidents, further research is necessary to tease out whether AV deployment will increase or decrease vehicle carbon emissions. Under some circumstances, AVs could increase the number of miles Americans drive each year—and therefore increase emissions. In other scenarios, AVs could make driving more efficient and less polluting. All that is certain is that uncertainty remains as to whether automation of vehicles will help the United States respond to climate change.

Policymakers, automakers, and tech companies need to invest in additional research to clarify the environmental and climate impacts of automation. At the same time, they should recognize that ensuring that autonomous vehicles are electric, rather than gasoline-powered, would render concerns about tailpipe emissions moot. Electric vehicles are the logical choice for a cleaner transportation future—automated or not.

About the authors

Myriam Alexander-Kearns is a Research Associate for the Energy Policy team at the Center for American Progress.

Miranda Peterson is a Research Assistant for the Energy Policy team at the Center.

Alison Cassady is the Director of Domestic Energy Policy at the Center.

Endnotes

- The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "FACT SHEET: U.S. Reports its 2025 Emissions Target to the UNFCCC," Press release, March 31, 2015, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/03/31/fact-sheet-us-reports-its-2025-emissions-target-unfccc.
- 2 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Fast Facts U.S. Transportation Greenhouse Gas Emissions," available at https://www.epa.gov/greenvehicles/fast-facts-transportation-greenhouse-ggas-emissions (last accessed October 2016).
- 3 Brad Plumer, "Power plants are no longer America's biggest climate problem. Transportation is," Vox, June 13, 2016, available at http://www.vox. com/2016/6/13/11911798/emissions-electricity-versustransportation.
- 4 U.S. Department of Transportation, "U.S. Department of Transportation Releases Policy on Automated Vehicle Development," Press release, May 30, 2013, available at https://www.transportation.gov/briefing-room/usdepartment-transportation-releases-policy-automatedvehicle-development.
- 5 Russ Heaps, "What is a Self-Driving Car?", Autotrader, May 2016, available at http://www.autotrader.com/carshopping/what-is-a-self-driving-car-253031; National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, *Human Factors Evaluation of Level 2 and Level 3 Automated Driving Concepts: Concepts of Operation* (U.S. Department of Transportation, 2014), available at http://ttl.bts.gov/ lib/4500/45400/45473/812044_HF-Evaluation-Levels-2-3-Automated-Driving-Concepts-f-Operation_1_.pdf.
- 6 U.S. Department of Transportation, "U.S. Department of Transportation Releases Policy on Automated Vehicle Development."
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Ibid; PricewaterhouseCoopers, "Top Issues: The insurance industry in 2015" (2015), available at https://www. pwc.com/us/en/insurance/assets/pwc-top-insuranceindustry-issues-potential-impacts-of-automated-driverassistance-systems.pdf.
- 11 SAE International, "Automated Driving: Levels of driving automation are defined in new SAE international standard J3016," available at http://www.sae.org/misc/pdfs/ automated_driving.pdf (last accessed October 2016).
- 12 Safety Research & Strategies Inc., "A Brief History of Electronic Stability Controls and their Applications," July 1, 2004, available at http://www.safetyresearch.net/ blog/articles/brief-history-electronic-stability-controlsand-their-applications.
- 13 Center for Advanced Automative Technology, "Automated and Connected Vehicles," available at http://autocaat.org/Technologies/Automated_and_Connected_Vehicles/ (last accessed October 2016); Brooke Crothers, "Tesla's Elon Musk: Car Can Drive Itself Across Country In Two Years," Forbes, January 20, 2016, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/brookecrothers/2016/01/10/teslas-elon-musk-intwo-years-you-can-summon-car-from-across-the-country/#226334c040c1.

14 Nick Jaynes, "Timeline: The future of driverless cars, from Audi to Volvo," Mashable, August 26, 2016, available at http://mashable.com/2016/08/26/autonomouscar-timeline-and-tech/#cLqSg2ji0sqB.

15 Ibid.

- 16 Nick Jaynes, "Nissan will launch more than 10 selfdriving vehicles by 2020," Mashable, January 7, 2016, available at http://mashable.com/2016/01/07/10autonomous-nissan-in-4-years/#T_F_SjWo0qqD.
- 17 Paul Lienert, "Ford Motor Co says it will make a selfdriving car for commercial ride share fleets by 2021," *Financial Post*, August 16, 2016, available at http:// business.financialpost.com/news/transportation/ ford-motor-co-says-it-will-make-a-self-driving-car-forcommercial-ride-share-fleets-by-2021.
- 18 Jaynes, "Timeline: The future of driverless cars, from Audi to Volvo."
- 19 Andrew Wood, "The future of self-driving cars: CNBC Explains," CNBC, June 17, 2015, available at http://www. cnbc.com/2015/06/17/ubers-self-driving-car-future-vscalifornia-decision-today.html.
- 20 Alex Davies, "We take a ride in the self-driving Uber now roaming Pittsburgh," Wired, September 14, 2016, available at https://www.wired.com/2016/09/selfdriving-autonomous-uber-pittsburgh/; Teamsters, "Poll Shows Worries about a Driverless Future," June 1, 2016, available at https://teamster.org/blog/2016/06/pollshows-worries-about-driverless-future.
- 21 PR Newswire, "Lyft is Closing \$1 Billion to Continue Rapid Growth," January 4, 2016, available at http:// www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/lyft-is-closing-1-billion-to-continue-rapid-growth-300198472.html; Max Chafkin, "Uber's First Self-Driving Fleet Arrives in Pittsburgh This Month," Bloomberg, August 18, 2016, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2016-08-18/uber-s-first-self-driving-fleet-arrivesin-pittsburgh-this-month-is06r7on.
- 22 Liz Reid, "What It's Like to Ride In A (Nearly) Self-Driving Uber," National Public Radio, September 14, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/alltechconsidered/2016/09/14/493823483/self-driving-cars-take-tothe-streets-of-pittsburgh-courtesy-of-uber.
- 23 Lienert, "Ford Motor Co says it will make a self-driving car for commercial ride share fleets by 2021."
- 24 Kif Leswing, "Here's everything we know about 'Project Titan,' Apple's electric car," Business Insider, July 29, 2016, available at http://www.businessinsider.com/ everything-we-know-about-project-titan-the-applecar-2016-7.
- 25 Google, "Google Self-Driving Car Project," available at https://www.google.com/selfdrivingcar/ (last accessed October 2016).
- 26 Google, "Google Self-Driving Car Project"; Nikki Gordon-Bloomfield, "Google Adds Lexus RX450h To Self-Driving Fleet, Safer Than Drivers," Green Car Reports, August 8, 2012, available at http://www. greencarreports.com/news/1078338_google-addslexus-rx450h-to-self-driving-fleet-safer-than-drivers.

- 27 Chuck Tannert, "10 Autonomous Driving Companies to Watch," Fast Company, January 8, 2014, available at http://www.fastcompany.com/3024362/innovationagents/10-autonomous-driving-companies-to-watch.
- 28 Brooke Crothers, "Google Is Leader In 'Revolutionary' Self-Driving Cars, Says HIS," Forbes, November 12, 2015, available at http://www.forbes.com/sites/brookecrothers/2015/11/12/google-is-leader-in-revolutionary-selfdriving-cars-says-ihs/#52b85731e3e6.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Toyota, "Toyota's approach to automated driving," http://www.toyota-global.com/innovation/automated_ driving/ (last accessed October 2016).
- 31 U.S. Department of Transportation, Beyond Traffic 2045: Trends and Choices (2015), available at https://www. transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/docs/Draft_Beyond_Traffic_Framework.pdf.
- 32 David Friedman, "V2V: Cars Communicating to Prevent Crashes, Deaths, and Injuries," U.S. Department of Transportation, February 3, 2014, available at https://www. transportation.gov/fastlane/v2v-cars-communicatingprevent-crashes-deaths-injuries.
- 33 Anthony Foxx, "Big news at Detroit Auto Show on automated vehicles," U.S. Department of Transportation, January 14, 2016, available at https://www.transportation.gov/fastlane/detroit-auto-show-automated-vehicles.
- 34 Congress.gov, "Appropriations for Fiscal Year 2017," available at https://www.congress.gov/resources/ display/content/Appropriations+for+Fiscal+Year+2017 (last accessed October 2016).
- 35 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Smart City Challenge: Connected Vehicles and Automated Vehicles," Webinar, December 17, 2015, available at https://www. transportation.gov/smartcity/infosessions/connectedvehicles-and-automated-vehicles.
- 36 Kevin Dopart, "Beyond Traffic: The Smart City Challenge," U.S. Department of Transportation, Presentation, June 12, 2016, available at http://www.its.dot.gov/pilots/pdf/ITSA2016_smartCities_Dopart.pdf.
- 37 Heather Kelly and Matt McFarland, "Columbus wins \$50 million DoT Smart Cities Challenge," CNN Money, June 23, 2016, available at http://money.cnn. com/2016/06/23/technology/columbus-smart-cities/.
- 38 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, Federal Automated Vehicles Policy: Accelerating the Next Revolution in Roadway Safety (U.S. Department of Transportation, 2016), available at https://www.transportation. gov/sites/dot.gov/files/docs/AV%20policy%20guidance%20PDF.pdf.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Melanie Zanona, "Federal safety board foresees new role in era of driverless cars," *The Hill*, June 30, 2016, available at http://thehill.com/policy/ transportation/286167-federal-safety-board-foreseesnew-role-in-era-of-driverless-cars; U.S. Department of Transportation, "U.S. Department of Transportation Issues Advance Notice of Proposed Rulemaking to Begin Implementation of Vehicle-to-Vehicle Communications Technology," Press release, August 18, 2014, available at https://www.transportation.issues-advance-noticeproposed-rulemaking-begin.

- 41 U.S. Department of Transportation, "U.S. Department of Transportation Announces New Advisory Committee on Automation in Transportation," Press Release, October 19, 2016, available at https://www.transportation. gov/briefing-room/us-department-transportationannounces-new-advisory-committee-automation.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Camille von Kaenel, "EPA: Self-driving car emissions need federal oversight," ClimateWire, October 19, 2016, available at http://www.eenews.net/climatewire/2016/10/19/stories/1060044502.
- 44 Jeff Gonder and others, NREL Research and Thoughts on Connected and Automated Vehicle Energy Impacts (U.S. Department of Energy, 2014), available at https://www. epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-12/documents/ gonder_120914.pdf.
- 45 James M. Anderson and others, "Autonomous Vehicle Technology: A Guide for Policymakers" (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2016), available at http://www. rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR443-2.html.
- 46 Anderson and others, "Autonomous Vehicle Technology."
- 47 Daniel J. Fagnant and Kara Kockelman, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles: Opportunities, Barriers and Policy Recommendations for Capitalizing on Self-Driven Vehicles," *Transportation Research Part A 77* (2015): 167–181, available at http://www.caee.utexas. edu/prof/kockelman/public_html/TRB14EnoAVs.pdf.
- 48 Lauren Helper, "Apple, Google, Tesla and the race to electric self-driving cars," GreenBiz, September 22, 2015, available at https://www.greenbiz.com/article/applegoogle-tesla-and-race-electric-self-driving-cars.
- 49 Daniel J. Fagnant, Kara M. Kockelman, and Prateek Bansal, "Operations of a Shared Autonomous Vehicle Fleet for the Austin, Texas Market" (Austin: University of Texas at Austin, 2015), available at http://www. caee.utexas.edu/prof/kockelman/public_html/TRB-15SAVsinAustin,pdf.
- 50 Matthew Claudel and Carlo Ratti, "Full speed ahead: How the driverless car could transform cities," McKinsey & Company, August 2015, available at http://www. mckinsey.com/business-functions/sustainability-andresource-productivity/our-insights/full-speed-aheadhow-the-driverless-car-could-transform-cities.
- 51 Fagnant and Kockelman, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles."
- 52 Fagnant, Kockelman, and Bansal, "Operations of a Shared Autonomous Vehicle Fleet for the Austin, Texas Market."
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 David Levinson, "Climbing Mount Next: The Effects of Autonomous Vehicles on Society" (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota, 2015), available at http://conservancy.umn.edu/bitstream/ handle/11299/172960/6%20JULST_v162_Levinson_787-810.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.

- 58 Google, "Google Self-Driving Car Project Monthly Report: January 2016" (2016), available at https://static. googleusercontent.com/media/www.google.com/en// selfdrivingcar/files/reports/report-0116.pdf.
- 59 Federal Highway Administration, "Average Annual Miles per Driver by Age Group," available at https://www. fhwa.dot.gov/ohim/onh00/bar8.htm (last accessed November 2016).
- 60 Anderson and others, "Autonomous Vehicle Technology."
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Anders Eugensson and others, "Environmental, Safety, Legal, and Societal Implications of Autonomous Driving Systems" (Gothenburg, Sweden: Volvo Car Corporation, 2014), available at http://www-nrd.nhtsa.dot.gov/pdf/ esv/esv23/23ESV-000467.PDF.
- 64 Julia Piper, "Self-Driving Cars Could Cut Greenhouse Gas Pollution," Scientific American, September 15, 2014, available at http://www.scientificamerican.com/article/ self-driving-cars-could-cut-greenhouse-gas-pollution/.
- 65 Fagnant and Kockelman, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles."
- 66 Ludovic Privat, "Study HERE SBD How autonomous vehicles could relieve or worsen traffic congestion," Slide-Share, July 21, 2016, available at http://www.slideshare.net/LudovicP/study-here-sbd-hhow-autonomous-vehicles-could-relieve-or-worsen-traffic-congestion.
- 67 Fagnant and Kockelman, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles."
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 Irene Berry, "The Effects of Driving Style and Vehicle Performance on the Real-World Fuel Consumption of U.S. Light-Duty Vehicles" (Cambridge: Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2010), as referenced in Fagnant and Kockelman, "Preparing a Nation for Autonomous Vehicles."
- 70 Zia Wadud, Don MacKenzie, and Paul Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles," *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 86 (2016): 1–18, available at http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0965856415002694.
- 71 Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles."
- 72 Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles."
- 73 Ibid.
- 74 Eugensson and others, "Environmental, Safety, Legal, and Societal Implications of Autonomous Driving Systems."
- 75 Ibid.
- 76 Piper, "Self-Driving Cars Could Cut Greenhouse Gas Pollution."
- 77 Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles."

78 Ibid.

- 79 Fagnant, Kockelman, and Bansal, "Operations of a Shared Autonomous Vehicle Fleet for the Austin, Texas Market."
- 80 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and U.S. Department of Transportation, "2017 and Later Model Year Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Corporate Average Fuel Economy Standards," *Federal Register* 77 (199) (2012), available at https://www.gpo. gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-10-15/pdf/2012-21972.pdf.
- 81 U.S Environmental Protection Agency, 2017 and Later Model Year Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Corporate Average Fuel Economy Standards: EPA Response to Comments (2012), section 7, available at nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ZyPURL.cgi?Dockey=P100EZXG.TXT.
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and U.S. Department of Transportation, "2017 and Later Model Year Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Corporate Average Fuel Economy Standards."
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 2017 and Later Model Year Light-Duty Vehicle Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Corporate Average Fuel Economy Standards."
- 87 Mitch Bainwol, president and CEO of Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers, Testimony before the House Energy and Commerce Committee Subcommittee on Commerce, Manufacturing and Trade, October 21, 2015, available at http://docs.house.gov/meetings/ IF/IF17/20151021/04070/HHRG-114-IF17-Wstate-BainwolM-20151021.pdf.
- 88 Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers, "Comments on Draft Technical Assessment Report for Midterm Evaluation of Light-duty Vehicle GHG Emissions Standards for Model Years 2022-2025" (2016), available at http:// www.eenews.net/assets/2016/09/27/document_ cw_03.pdf.
- 89 Wadud, MacKenzie, and Leiby, "Help or hindrance? The travel, energy and carbon impacts of highly automated vehicles."
- 90 Ibid.
- 91 Fagnant, Kockelman, and Bansal, "Operations of a Shared Autonomous Vehicle Fleet for the Austin, Texas Market."
- 92 Climate Action Tracker, "The Road Ahead: How Do We Move to Cleaner Car Fleets?" (2016), available at http:// climateactiontracker.org/assets/publications/briefing_papers/CAT_Decarb_Transport.pdf.
- 93 Ibid.
- 94 National Association of City Transportation Officials, "NACTO Policy Statement on Automated Vehicles" (2016), available at http://nacto.org/wp-content/ uploads/2016/06/NACTO-Policy-Automated-Vehicles-201606.pdf.
- 95 Ibid.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

